
 NOTES OF INDUSTRY CONSULTATIVE GROUP (ICG) MEETING 
HELD IN THE BOARDROOM OF GREYHOUND RACING SA LIMITED, 55 CARDIGAN STREET, 

ANGLE PARK ON FRIDAY 20 MARCH 2020 AT 10.00AM 
 
 
ATTENDEES: 
Grantley Stevens (Chairman) 
Ray Fewings 
Judi Hurley 
Ryan Tugwell 
Gavin Harris 
Christine Costa 
Tony Hinrichsen 
Matthew Corby 
Lisa Michalanney 
Katalin Orosz 
Shaun Mathieson 
Chris Doyle (attended for item 4.1) 
Sheriden Milam (Notes Secretary) 
 
The meeting commenced at 10.06am 
 
 
1 APOLOGIES 
 

Lisa Rasmussen, Scott Wuchatsch, Sean Donnelly, Paul Preiss and Grahame Marshall were noted as 
apologies.
 
The Chairman reiterated the message provided to participants the previous evening.  He noted staff, 
participants and their dogs were the most important factors and urged industry to consider their 
interactions to ensure everyone remains safe and well.  The Chairman noted his confidence in 
GRSA’s product and staff and suggested GRSA was currently profitable which placed the industry in a 
good position.  The Chairman noted the increased anxiety within businesses generally but highlighted 
government’s support of racing.  He advised Management were prepared to make swift decisions 
regarding staff and interstate greyhound movements to the benefit of SA greyhound racing.  The 
Chairman encouraged staff and industry to continue to work collaboratively and ensure regular 
communication. 
 
Meeting commenced at item 4.1 
 
 
2 NOTES FROM PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
 
3 BUSINESS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING 
 

3.1 Syndication 
 

The group noted the update. 
 
 
3.2 Registry of Mentors  
 

The Group noted the update. 
 
 
3.3 Injuries which fall outside the TIRS 
 

The CEO provided an update.  
 
The Group noted the recent lack of hock injuries and commended the associated good preparation of 
tracks. 
 



 
3.4 300m Boxes at Gawler 
 

The Group noted the update. 
 

 
3.5 Industry Awards 
 

The Group noted the update 
 
 
3.6 Beat the Grader for Maidens 
 

The Group noted the update. 
 
 
3.7 ICG Member 
 

The Group noted the update.  The CEO asked those group members with expiring terms to consider 
their future on the committee. 
 
 
3.8 Transition to Online Nominations 
 

The Group noted the update. 
 
 
3.9 Correspondence from Lisa Rasmussen 
 

The Group noted the update.  The Group was supportive of pre fostering dogs. 
 
 
3.10 Correspondence from Christine Costa 
 

The Group appreciated the changes made for hot weather, including moving races etc.  They 
suggested by doing this, it reduced their stress and assisted by being more predictable.  Panel 
members raised issue with the kennelhouse temperature and humidity, noting dogs were unable to 
cool down following racing.  The lack of control of kennelhouse temperature and humidity in relation to 
hot weather policy was highlighted.  It was noted other items in relation to cooling were a work in 
progress. 
 
 
3.11 Dual Lure - Greyhound Racing Victoria (GRV) 
 

The Group noted the update.   
 
Action:  The Chairman to speak to Victorian counterparts regarding dual lure moving forward. 
 
3.12 Gawler 531m boxes – Closeness of crowd                    
 

The group noted the update. 
 
 
4 AGENDA ITEMS 
 

 
4.1 Response to Canine and Human Coronavirus (COVID-19) Strategy 
 

The CEO provided background to discussion.  Noted Chris Doyle’s attendance at today’s meeting.  
 
Dr Doyle gave an overview of the canine coronavirus including advising of the 6-9 days shedding 
period following symptoms which has led to the current 14 day quarantine period to be moved out to 
21 days. He suggested discussion was required around correct isolation time.  Dr Doyle noted 
coronavirus has been present in the canine world for many years.  He advised a vaccine has been 



available for a number of years, however this was not entirely effective and currently in short supply.  
He noted tests are currently being undertaken to determine where the virus originated from.  Dr Doyle 
suggested the virus is not as detrimental as parvo.  He further noted the available virus testing is 
reliable.  Dr Doyle referred to the recent GA Vets and Analyst committee meeting where the return to 
racing time frame was discussed.  He advised the opinion of the committee was that was with an 
incubation period of 1-6 days, duration average of 2-10 days and shedding of virus continuing up to 9-
10 days after clinical signs had disappeared, a return 14 days after clinical signs had ceased was 
recommended.  The Committee’s unanimous opinion was that a practical solution would be that all 
affected dogs undergo a snap test (at jurisdictions costs) prior to returning to racing.  Dr Doyle noted 
University of Melbourne were currently undertaking investigation in the strain of the virus.  Dr Doyle 
suggested stopping spread of virus was best action. 
 
Panel members questioned Tony Hinrichsen as to what medication he was using to treat gastro 
cases.  Tony advised he was using Protex.   
 
Panel members suggested faeces needed to be cleared up at trials, especially at Virginia as well as 
all tracks.  It was further suggested saliva was a major issue in particular with the use of finish on lure.  
 
Panel members questioned if all vets in SA had been advised of the outbreak. 
 
Panel members highlighted the great work being done by GRSA to try and contain the virus, the 
precautions and measures implemented to minimise the spread at tracks and suggested continuing 
these measures.  The Group was questioned if these measures were adequate and how long this 
should continue.  It was noted that Virginia was lacking attention in particular relating to the removal of 
faeces, disinfection and social distancing of dogs.  Panel members suggested signage enforcing 
removal faeces, monitor each other and to provide disinfectant spray bottles.  It was suggested Colin 
Simes be considered to undertake cleaning at Virginia. 
 
The Racing Manager suggested a national approach was required to the length of time out of racing. 
 
Panel members suggested random testing at tracks.  Management committed to undertaking this as 
soon as testing kits arrived. 
 
The Group was unanimous that a mandatory test be undertaken after 14 days being clear of 
symptoms and no less than 21 days from first self-reporting, with self-testing being able to be done 
prior to this at the discretion of trainer.  Approval to nominate would then be granted by the Chairman 
of Stewards. 
 
The CEO noted GAP was ceasing to accept dogs in to the program.  He questioned Dr Doyle as to 
what protocol would he suggest to safely re-accept dogs in to GAP.  It was suggested dogs from non-
affected properties could be snap tested and if negative, they could be accepted in to the program.  
The GAP Manager advised GAP were able to arrange one off assessments for trainers with between 
1-5 dogs if required.  The CEO committed to arranging a small working group to develop a GAP 
response plan.  Panel members suggested vaccinating all small dogs used by GAP at assessments 
for coronavirus prior to utilising them (min. 8 days prior).  The Integrity Manager questioned difference 
between third party adoptions, and not snap testing these.  She suggested it was excessive to snap 
test all GAP dogs and this should be limited to identified properties only.  It was concluded that any 
dog from non-affected properties would be snap tested prior to entering GAP. 
 
Panel members questioned the mortality rate of the virus.  Dr Doyle suggested some deaths had 
occurred interstate and majority were pups if anything.   
 
The CEO advised monetary assistance would be considered by the Board due to the financial effect of 
the virus.   
 



The Chairman questioned if there were concerns with any other tracks.  It was noted Mt Gambier was 
well looked after and the group commended staff for their efforts.  Consensus was Victorian trainers 
were not being proactive in prevention.  Panel members suggested moving cancelled Mt Gambier 
meetings to other tracks. 
 
The Chairman questioned movements of SA dogs returning from interstate.  The Racing Manager 
advised there was a requirement to self-isolate dogs for 10 days prior to being allowed to race in SA.  
The Chairman suggested these dogs be snap tested prior to returning to race.  Panel members noted 
the multiple movements between breakers, interstate trainers attending SA vets etc.  Panel members 
suggested there was not sufficient awareness of the virus and severity of it.  They suggested further 
clarity should be provided including the use of photographs and testimonials to demonstrate the 
severe affects. 
 
The Chairman thanked Dr Doyle for his attendance and Dr Doyle then left meeting at 11.27am. 
 
Action: Management to provide assistance to Virginia to ensure the track is safe for dogs by 

implementing the same cleaning standards as at other tracks. 
 
Action: The Chairman to speak with GA regarding providing funding towards the University of 

Melbourne investigation in to the strain of canine coronavirus and vaccine.  
 
Action:  For the Chairman to push national approach to testing period. 
 
Action:  The Integrity Manager to provide the Australian Veterinary Association with any 

GRSA information/press releases regarding Canine Coronavirus  
 
Action:  Management to order additional snap tests (up to 300) immediately. 
 
Action: Management to send complimentary message to Mt Gambier staff on efforts in 

curbing spread of canine coronavirus. 
 
Action:  The CEO to raise vaccination subsidy with Board at their next meeting  
 
Meeting reverted back to item 3.1. 
 
The Racing Manager noted the measures taken in regards to COVID-19.  It was suggested industry 
generally supported non-necessary attendance at race meetings.  The Chairman noted the 
importance of protecting staff. 
 
Panel members sought clarification as to whether trainers with affected kennels was able to attend the 
track whilst canine virus was present in their kennels.  The Integrity Manager advised that they were 
restricted and could not attend.  Panel members suggested wash mats should be relocated.  The 
Chairman of Stewards noted most likely transmission point would be from trainers not public.  It was 
suggested mats to be located at foyer entry.   
 
Action: Management to purchase additional mats for other entry points of building (including 

other tracks). 
 
 
4.2 Hot Weather Review 
 

The general consensus from the Group was that the suggestion to allow trainers to nominate their 
own greyhound to be included on heat stress register was valid and would be implemented.  It was 
suggested that early kenneling was not being utilised as it was a waste of resources.  The CEO 
suggested automatic early kenneling would be implemented at a temperature of 35oC.  It was decided 
that should the temperature reach or look to reach 35oC at expected kenneling time then early 
kenneling would be implemented and advised via text message.  This would be implemented for 



twilight and night meetings only.  No early kenneling would be offered for day meetings as this was 
deemed unnecessary. 
 
 
4.3 Greyhounds Doubling Up in Kennels  
  

The CEO provided background to concerns raised and questioned the group as to the appropriate 
age for doubling up in kennels.  Panel members suggested 14 months was appropriate and 
suggested this practice would also promote socialisation.  The Integrity Manager committed to 
including this in the next rule rewrite. 
 
 
4.4 Camera Above The Boxes – Angle Park   

The Group discussed the current vision.  Panel members suggested see through tops of boxes with 
camera above would be an innovative and beneficial idea.  The CEO committed to including this on 
the next ICG agenda.  The Racing Manager questioned the Group as to what they believed was the 
ideal vision.  There was discussion around this.  Panel members noted the Victorian vision and 
management noted the intent to do same in SA.  The Chairman provided his opinion that due to 
quality of vision, vision from above boxes should be limited to replay only. The Group was in 
agreeance with this. 
 
 
4.5 Rules Relating to Live Baiting and Use of Animals 
 

Panel members noted variances between states and penalties.  Panel members suggested an 
intermediate rule was required noting differences between offences and rule.  Panel members 
suggested further education in training methods and techniques would be beneficial.  The CEO noted 
discussion was required at GA regarding national approach to education. 
 
 
4.6 GAP Admissions – Dental Hygiene and Other Matters 
 

The GAP Manager noted current issues with dental hygiene of dogs being accepted in to the GAP 
program.  She sought suggestions from Group as to how to educate industry on increased dental 
hygiene.  Panel members noted barriers to giving bones to racing dogs.  The Integrity Manager noted 
educative piece available from Jane McNicholl which has been placed on website and given out on 
kennel inspections. 
 
Action:  Management committed to regularly publishing and highlighting information on dental 

hygiene on website. 
 
 
4.7 GOTY Voting Structure and Format 
 

The Racing Manager suggested seven panellists provide a balanced outcome and noted the 
importance of a position on the panel.  The Chairman suggested continuing with five members.  The 
Chairman of Stewards suggested including Stewards on the panel due to their unbiased view, 
referencing the AFL and umpires voting for Brownlow.  The Stewards representation was agreed as a 
potential outcome. 
 
Discussion was had around the omission of Sennachie in this year’s awards and the criteria of 
nominations and determination of awards.  It was suggested to recognise a National SA Bred 
Greyhound of the Year (which would be required to have been bred and primarily owned in SA) in 
addition to SA Greyhound of the Year.  The criteria of this award would need to be finalised however 
Group were supportive of the inclusion of this award.  
 
The Group also supported the inclusion of a short course award as well as retaining the Owner, 
Trainer award, City Strike Rate. 
The CEO noted a review of eligibility around penalties would be undertaken.  He suggested 
Management would consult the group during review period.   



4.8 Distance Racing – 731m 
 

The Racing Manager sought opinion from the Group of retaining four dog stayer races to the detriment 
of maiden and middle distance races.  Panel members suggested Thursday night stayer feature races 
rather than splitting these over two nights.  It was agreed that five dogs for 600m and four for stayer 
events would be implemented.  The Group noted the need to eliminate the practice of trainers entering 
3-4 dogs in events and then withdrawing.  Management agreed to look in to this.   
 
 
4.9 Weekly Trial Schedule & Closing of Nomination Times 
 

The Group supported the recommended changes.  The Racing Manager advised changes would be 
implemented from mid-April. 
 
 
4.10 Industry Auction 
 

The Chairman noted that in the current economic climate, it would not be possible for auction to go 
ahead this year.  The Racing Manager committed to discussing with Panel members the possibility of 
re-enacting the following year. 
 
 
4.11 Bedding Policy 
 

The Group agreed that the bedding policy should be applicable to race meetings and at the discretion 
of trainer for trials. 
 
Panel members suggested allowing the wash bay to be available during trials on hotter days.  The 
Chairman of Stewards noted issue with lack of staff to monitor   He advised staff will monitor situation 
for the remainder of autumn and when aware of warmer weather, staff will aim to open the 
kennelhouse and ensure additional hoses are available on and around track. 
 
 
4.12 GOTBA Coursing 
 

The Group noted the update. 
 
 
5. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

5.1 Correspondence from Christine Costa 
 

Christine Costa noted the lack of vision and sound around the tracks.  It was suggested this was not a 
wide spread issue.  She questioned the use of split screens and the limitations around this were 
noted.  The Group noted the concerns and Management will make adjustments when and where 
possible. 
 
 
5.2 DCMB Concerns 
 

The Group noted the update. 
 
 
5.3 Live feed TV 
 
Panel members noted concern with a delay with the live feed in Chasers Punters Bar.  Management 
committed to addressing this immediately.   
 
6. LATE ITEMS 
 

The meeting closed at 12.49pm.                                                     
 
NEXT MEETING: TBC 


